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4th January 2006

Dear Mr Thain, 

AFFORDABLE HOUSING AND KEY WORKER SPD – ISSUES & OPTIONS

Thank you for your allowing the Home Builders Federation (HBF) the opportunity of commenting on the above consultation paper. 

Paragraph 2.43 of PPS12 requires that supplementary Planning Documents (SPD) are consistent with national and regional planning policies as well as the policies set out in the development plan documents contained in the local development framework. It requires them to be clearly cross referenced to the relevant development plan document (DPD) policy or policies which they supplement. Paragraph 2.44 goes on to state that whilst SPD may contain measures which expand or supplement policies set out in DPDs, policies which should be included in a DPD and so subject to proper independent scrutiny should not be set out in SPD.

Here we have a somewhat nonsensical situation of the council proposing to produce a SPD on affordable and key worker housing when there is no adopted DPD to which such a policy could refer. Furthermore, in terms of emerging policy, the independent scrutiny which has occurred has recommended the deletion of part of the policy framework on which this SPD is based. It is wholly contrary to Government guidance in PPS12 to produce SPD dealing with matters for which there is no supporting policy. Therefore all reference to key worker housing (Policy C3 of the emerging local plan) should be deleted from this issues and options paper and should not be included in the SPD as this matter is, as recommended by the Inspector, to be wrapped up in the overarching affordable housing policy requirements in Policy C2 of the emerging local plan. 

It is also a less than ideal situation to be proposing producing SPD on the basis of an emerging policy (C2) which has been roundly criticised by the Inspector who conducted the independent investigation into the local plan and objections to it. The Inspector agreed with objectors that any policy on affordable housing must include reference to the factors which will form the basis for the negotiation which will take place in order to arrive at a workable policy requirement for any given planning application. These are set out at paragraph 4.3.10 and the recommendation at paragraph 4.3.23 of his report.

It would be useful role for SPD to perform to elaborate on what these factors are and how the council will deal with this policy requirement. Yet it is not something mentioned in the issues paper at all. This again highlights the ridiculousness of the situation of proposing to produce SPD on a policy matter for which the policy in question has yet to be finalised. This work should be put on hold until the local plan is adopted and until there is a definite and clear policy basis on which to hang the SPD. Once this is clear the SPD must address this aspect of the policy relating to viability, the availability of funding and specific site constraints which must be taken into account in negotiating the affordable housing requirement from any given site.

Finally, in terms of site size thresholds and the reference in the issues paper to these being reviewed across the borough in the light of emerging guidance, in the context set by paragraph 2.44 of PPS12 referred to above, this review must be through the formal statutory DPD procedure and not through SPD. The revision of site size thresholds for affordable housing policy is a matter which will affect many other fundamentally important aspects of the LDF core strategy in terms of development viability and so the delivery of housing targets. It must be assessed appropriately and in this broad context rather than being a matter dealt with via SPD. 

I trust you will find these comments helpful and that the council’s approach can be modified accordingly. At the very least this work should be put on hold pending finalisation of the policy which underpins the thrust of the content of the proposed SPD. I would be grateful if you would keep me informed of progress on this matter and would welcome  receipt of a copy of the council’s response to this consultation exercise in due course.

Yours sincerely,

Pete Errington

HBF Regional Policy Manager, South East
